




















UNCLASSIFIED 

DIRECTOR OF N:\TIONAL INTELLIGENCE 

WASHINCTON, DC 20511 

The Honorable Adam B. Schiff 
Chairman 
Permanent Select Committee on Intelligence 
U.S. House of Representatives 
Washington, DC 20515 

Dear Chairman Schiff: 

I was disappointed to receive your June 4, 2019 letter concerning the Intelligence 
Community's (IC's) review for public release of transcripts related to the House Permanent 
Select Committee on Intelligence's (HPSCI's) investigation into the 2016 elections. At the 
outset, it is impotant to highlight the IC has been fully transparent with the Committee on our 
review process from the start and certainly well before March 2019. Shortly after receipt of the 
transcripts, the Office of the Director of National Intelligence (ODNI) sent a letter on November 
28, 2018 to the Committee, addressed to both you and then-Chairman Nunes, describing the 
review process. That letter made clear the IC, through the ODNI, would review the transcripts 
for classified information and sensitive non-public information that should not be made publicly 
available. That letter also highlighted the agencies that would most likely have sensitive and 
classified equities (CIA, NSA, DOJ, FBI, Special Counsel's Office, ODNI), and specifcally 
noted the National Security Council could be involved in the review as well. We did not receive 
any objections to this process from the Committee in response to that letter. 

This review process started in the last Congress, and the Committee's leadership has 
since changed. It is certainly within the Committee's prerogative to provide new direction to the 
IC. However, it is critical to stress the process used by the IC, for reviewing the HPSCI' s 
transcripts, is the same process used in every other classification review undertaken by the IC 
and it is strictly non-partisan. We have been consistently transparent about our process, as we 
have been about our goal to protect classified information and sensitive non-public information 
from release. 

The IC's collective investment in this effort-including reassigning individuals from 
high-priority mission areas and devoting personnel full-time to review-has been immense. 
These reviews are complex and require specialized skills to properly adjudicate multiple 
agencies' equities and safeguard intelligence sources and methods. Adding to this complexity, 
many of the transcripts were egregiously mismarked when received by the ODNI. For example, 
ten transcripts, marked as unclassifed by the Committee, contained classifed information and 
six contained sensitive compartmented information. Moreover, none of the classified transcripts 
were properly marked at the appropriate level and seven contained sub-compartmented human 
and signals intelligence information, requiring security measures to prevent unauthorized 
disclosures. 
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